
EU budget: Commission proposes €1.26
billion to reinforce the European
Solidarity Corps

The new programme will allow at least 350,000 young Europeans to support
communities in need between 2021 and 2027 through volunteering, traineeships
and job placements. The proposal adopted today marks the consolidation of the
Corps for the next budgetary period.

Commissioner for Budget and Human Resources, Günther H. Oettinger, said:
“Solidarity is one of the key values in the European Union, and the success
of the European Solidarity Corps shows that there’s a high demand of young
people to participate in solidarity activities. That’s why we have
significantly increased the financial means for the European Solidarity Corps
in the next EU budget.“

Tibor Navracsics, Commissioner for Education, Culture, Youth and Sport, said:
“With this proposal, the European Commission has confirmed its commitment to
strengthening solidarity and empowering young people. We are putting
everything in place to enable the European Solidarity Corps to grow into a
broad community of people and organisations ready to support those in need
across our continent and beyond, helping to build resilient, cohesive
societies. Young people, in turn, will gain skills, new friendships, and a
strong sense of what it feels like to be European.”

Commissioner for Employment, Social Affairs, Skills and Labour Mobility,
Marianne Thyssen, commented: “Building on the experience gained so far, this
proposal provides for a more inclusive and flexible approach and ultimately a
greater freedom of choice for participants, whether they’d like to go on a
voluntary or professional placement.“

The new programme will build on the achievements of the Corps in its first
years of existence and creates one single entry point for young people ready
to engage in solidarity. In particular, the programme will include:

Volunteering activities in support of humanitarian aid operations in
non-EU countries: The addition to the European Solidarity Corps of this
well-established EU scheme for humanitarian aid, which has so far
operated under the name EU Aid Volunteers, will provide volunteering
opportunities outside the EU and will complement existing opportunities
under the Solidarity Corps to volunteer individually or as a group,
follow a traineeship or get a job in a solidarity field in Europe or
beyond;
Targeted measures: These will include additional funding or dedicated
activities of shorter duration or within one’s own country, for example,
to make it easier for disadvantaged young people to take part in the
European Solidarity Corps.
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Next steps

A swift agreement on the overall long-term EU budget and its sectoral
proposals is essential to ensure that EU funds start delivering results on
the ground as soon as possible.

Delays could put into question the implementation of the first year of the
European Solidarity Corps programme. An agreement on the next long-term
budget in 2019 would provide for a seamless transition between the current
long-term budget (2014-2020) and the new one and would ensure predictability
and continuity of funding to the benefit of all.

Background

During his 2016 State of the Union address, Commission President Jean-Claude
Juncker announced the creation of a European Solidarity Corps, offering young
people between the ages of 18 and 30 the opportunity to take part in a wide
range of solidarity activities across the EU and beyond. Since its launch on
7 December 2016, almost 64,000 young people have joined the European
Solidarity Corps, and almost 5,000 participants started their activity.

During a first phase launched in December 2016, eight different programmes
were mobilised to offer volunteering, traineeship or job opportunities under
the European Solidarity Corps. In May 2017, the Commission put forward a
proposal to equip the European Solidarity Corps with its own financing
mechanism and legal framework. The proposal is currently being discussed by
the European Parliament and the Council. This will help further increase its
coherence and impact. A budget of €376.5 million for the European Solidarity
Corps over the period 2018-2020 would allow 100,000 young Europeans to
support communities and develop their competences by the end of 2020.

Any public or private body adhering to strict quality requirements can
propose projects for the European Solidarity Corps. It will be implemented by
the European Commission, the Erasmus+ National Agencies in the Member States,
and the Education, Audiovisual and Culture Executive Agency.

For more information

MEMO: The European Solidarity Corps beyond 2020: Questions and Answers

Factsheet: EU budget for the future: European Solidarity Corps beyond 2020

Factsheet: EU budget for the future: European Solidarity Corps in action

Proposal for a Regulation of the European Parliament and of the Council
establishing the European Solidarity Corps programme and repealing [European
Solidarity Corps Regulation] and Regulation (EU) No 375/2014 (COM (2018)
440/2)

European Solidarity Corps portal

Website on the EU budget for the future
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The European Solidarity Corps beyond
2020: Questions and Answers

IP/18/4035

What is the objective of the European Solidarity Corps?

Solidarity is a shared value within the European Union – between its
citizens, Member States, and in its action inside and outside the Union.

As President Juncker said in his 2016 State of the Union address announcing
the creation of the European Solidarity Corps: “We often show solidarity most
readily when faced with emergencies. When the Portuguese hills were burning,
Italian planes doused the flames. When floods cut off the power in Romania,
Swedish generators turned the lights back on. When thousands of refugees
arrived on Greek shores, Slovakian tents provided shelter. In the same
spirit, the Commission is proposing today to set up a European Solidarity
Corps.”

The aim of the European Solidarity Corps is to give young people the chance
to take part in a range of solidarity activities that address challenging
situations across the EU and abroad through volunteering, traineeships and
jobs. Taking part not only benefits young people’s personal development,
active involvement in society and employability, but also helps communities
in need and assists non-governmental organisations, public bodies and
companies in their efforts to cope with societal and other unmet needs.

What is new in this proposal, compared to the legal base governing the
European Solidarity Corps until 2020?

According to the new proposal, the Solidarity Corps will become a single
entry point for young people willing to engage, by integrating the EU Aid
Volunteers scheme. This scheme will add new opportunities to volunteer in
support of humanitarian aid operations in non-EU countries where humanitarian
aid activities and operations take place. This will create a true one-stop-
shop for young people willing to engage in solidarity activities in the EU or
abroad.

What will be the budget of the European Solidarity Corps?

The European Commission proposes to set the overall budget for the European
Solidarity Corps at €1.26 billion in current prices, for the period from 1
January 2021 until 31 December 2027. This would allow for about 350,000 young
people to participate between 2021 and 2027, in addition to the 100,000
participants the Commission aims to support by the end of 2020.

Who can register for the European Solidarity Corps?
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The eligibility criteria for young people to participate remain the same:
Anyone who is between 17 and 30 years old, and who is a national or legally
residing in a participating country can register for the European Solidarity
Corps. The minimum age to participate in one of the Corps’ activities is 18.

Young people who register for the European Solidarity Corps will need to
subscribe to the European Solidarity Corps Mission Statement and its
Principles. Registration is easy and can be done on a dedicated webpage via
the European Youth Portal. In case of participation of non-EU nationals, they
may not necessarily have all the rights or permissions needed to reside in
another EU country to participate. It is the responsibility of the
participating organisation to ensure that such rights and permissions are in
place for any person that they wish to engage in one of the Corps’
activities.

Where will the activities take place?

Already today, the European Solidarity Corps activities will be implemented
throughout the European Union; volunteering activities will also reach out to
other countries members of the European Economic Area and pre-accession and
neighbouring countries.

For the budgetary period 2021 – 2027 the Commission proposes a wider
geographical scope for volunteering activities and accompanying measures,
including volunteering activities to support humanitarian aid operations.
These will take place in non-EU countries receiving Official Development Aid.
Young people will not engage in professional emergency aid or dangerous tasks
and will not be part of activities in countries affected by an ongoing armed
conflict.

Will the registration guarantee participation in an activity?

All registered young people may take part in a general online training and in
community-building activities online or in their own communities.
Registering, however, does not guarantee the ability to participate in an
activity. This depends on the budget, the availability of projects and the
specific interest of the candidates.

Under the Commission’s proposal to equip the European Solidarity Corps with
its own legal framework and budget, put forward in May 2017, the programme
will also foresee solidarity projects, allowing young people who have
registered to take action themselves and implement their ideas for solidarity
at local level, instead of waiting to be offered an opportunity by an
organisation.

What are the requirements for organisations?

Here too the requirements remain unchanged. Participating organisations will
be carefully assessed (by the National Agencies implementing the Erasmus
programme or by the Education, Audiovisual and Culture Executive Agency,
depending on their profile). And they must commit to respecting the
principles and objectives of the European Solidarity Corps. This means that
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they undertake to foster the personal and professional development of
European Solidarity Corps participants, guarantee safe and decent conditions,
provide adequate training and support to equip participants with the skills
needed to carry out their activity. Organisations active in offering
opportunities within the European Solidarity Corps will have to obtain a new
quality label.

How does the matching process work?

When young people register for the European Solidarity Corps via the European
Youth Portal, beyond providing information about their education and
employment experience and personal interests, they will also be able to
provide further information: indicating which type of activities they would
like to be involved in, which countries they would like to go to and when
they are available. They can choose between the types of activities and can
express their interest to be involved in specific solidarity areas.

When registering, young people can also highlight the specific experience and
knowledge they would bring to the European Solidarity Corps, for example in
working with refugees, children, elderly or disabled people, teaching, in
media, music, arts, building/construction, engineering, project management or
other fields.

Organisations will have the possibility to choose from candidates whose
motivation, interests and skills correspond most closely to their needs. In
addition to consulting vacancy notices on the European Youth Portal and
respond to them, participants can apply for them or accept or decline any
offer made by an organisation.

What costs are covered by the different types of activities?

For a volunteer, living expenses such as food, accommodation and pocket money
of up to €155 per month, as well as travel and insurance will be covered.

Jobs will be based on an employment contract and wages will be set in
accordance with national laws, regulations and collective agreements in force
in the country where the job is carried out.

Traineeships will be based on a written traineeship agreement and remunerated
by the hosting organisation. The principles outlined in the Quality Framework
for Traineeships will guide the traineeships offered under the Corps.

In addition to remuneration, financial support for travel is foreseen both
for jobs and traineeships.

A financial top-up is foreseen for disadvantaged young people to cover any
necessary additional expenses. The Corps will also cover certain costs
incurred by participating organisations. This may include a financial
contribution to specific training and mentorship.

Can organisations charge participants money for taking them on?

No. No individual or entity may request any financial contribution or fee
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from a participant, related to being selected for participation in a project.

What about insurance and social security coverage?

The proposal foresees that participants receive complementary health and
accident insurance for insurance-related expenses which are not already
covered by the European Health Insurance Card or other insurance schemes in
which participants may be enrolled.

With regard to jobs and traineeships and the related social security
provisions, certain specificities apply in accordance with the national laws,
regulations and collective agreements of the country where the activity is
carried out.

Will there be language support?

Yes. European Solidarity Corps participants who accept an offer for a cross-
border activitywill be given access to an online language course allowing
them to assess and improve their competences in the foreign language they
will use to carry out their activity abroad.

What kind of certificate will participants receive?

Participants in the European Solidarity Corps will receive the European
Solidarity Corps certificate once they have completed the activity.
Furthermore, tools such as Youthpass and Europass will be used to identify
and document the knowledge, skills and competences acquired during the
activity.

DiscoverEU: 15,000 travel passes up
for grabs to explore the EU this
summer

As of tomorrow (12:00 CEST) until 26 June, (12:00 CEST) young people can
apply for a ticket giving them the opportunity to discover their continent
from July 2018 until the end of October 2018. DiscoverEU will enable them to
better understand Europe’s diversity, enjoy its cultural richness, make new
friends and get a sense of their European identity.Commissioner for
Education, Culture, Youth and Sport, Tibor Navracsics, said: “DiscoverEU
offers an excellent opportunity to young people to explore Europe through a
personal journey in a way that no book or documentary can. I am confident
that this experience will make a positive change – for the young people
participating and for the communities they visit. What we are launching
tomorrow is an opportunity for 15,000 unforgettable European stories, to be
followed by many more later this year and beyond.”

http://ec.europa.eu/social/main.jsp?catId=559
http://www.government-world.com/discovereu-15000-travel-passes-up-for-grabs-to-explore-the-eu-this-summer-2/
http://www.government-world.com/discovereu-15000-travel-passes-up-for-grabs-to-explore-the-eu-this-summer-2/
http://www.government-world.com/discovereu-15000-travel-passes-up-for-grabs-to-explore-the-eu-this-summer-2/
https://europa.eu/youth/discovereu_en
https://europa.eu/youth/discovereu_en


Under this new EU initiative, young people will be able to travel as
individuals or as a group of maximum five people. As a general rule they will
be travelling by rail. However, to ensurewide access across the continent,
participants can, in special cases, use alternative transport modes, such as
buses or ferries, or, exceptionally, planes. This will ensure that young
people living in remote areas or on islands part of the EU also have a chance
to take part. As 2018 is the European Year of Cultural Heritage, those
traveling will have the chance to participate in the many events that are
being organised all over Europe.

How to apply

Applicants will need to provide their personal data as well as details about
the trip they are planning to make. They will also need to complete a 5-
question quiz, linked to the 2018 European Year of Cultural Heritage, EU
initiatives targeting young people and the upcoming European Parliament
elections. Finally, they will need to answer an additional question on how
many young people they think will apply for this initiative. The replies will
allow the European Commission to select the applicants. Once this is done,
participants need to start travelling between 9 July and 30 September 2018.
They can travel for up to 30 days and can visit up to 4 foreign destinations.

Background

With a budget of €12 million in 2018, DiscoverEU is expected to give at least
20,000 young people the opportunity to travel around Europe this year. Every
EU Member State has been allocated a number of travel passes, based on the
share of its country’s population compared to the overall population of the
European Union. The first application round, launched tomorrow, will allow at
least 15,000 recipients to explore their continent. A second application
round with at least 5,000 tickets will take place in autumn 2018. The
European Commission intends to develop the initiative and has therefore
included it in its proposal for the next Erasmus programme. If the European
Parliament and the Council agree to the proposal, an additional 1.5 million
18 year olds are expected to be able to travel between 2021 and 2027,
supported by a budget of €700 million.

DiscoverEU is an EU initiative based on a proposal from the European
Parliament, which secured its funding for 2018 through a Preparatory Action.
The initiative focuses on young people turning 18, as this marks a major step
to adulthood.

The European Commission would like to hear from the young travellers and will
encourage them to share their experiences and adventures. That is why, once
selected, the participants will be part of the DiscoverEU community and
become ambassadors of the initiative. They will be invited to report back on
their travel experiences, for example through social media tools like
Instagram, Facebook and Twitter, or by providing a presentation at their
school or their local community.

For more information
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Memo

European Youth Portal: Apply here

DiscoverEU: 18 year olds can tomorrow
apply for 15,000 travel passes to
explore the EU this summer

DiscoverEU is a new EU initiative based on a proposal from the European
Parliament. It offers 18 year olds a travel experience that will enable them
to take advantage of the freedom of movement in the European Union, discover
the diversity of European regions, enjoy its cultural richness, connect with
people from all over the continent and ultimately discover themselves.  

Will this initiative happen again or is it a one-off action?

In the framework of a European Parliament Preparatory Action adopted in March
2018, the Commission is selecting the first batch of at least 15,000 young
people during a first application round in June. The Commission will organise
a second round of applications in autumn 2018 based on the feedback it will
receive from the first round. The success and continuation of DiscoverEU up
to 2020 will depend on its reception by the target audience. For the budget
period 2021 – 2027 the Commission has proposed to allocate €700 million for
this initiative, which should be able to fund around 1.5 million travels for
young Europeans.

Why don’t you offer this opportunity to all 18 year olds?

The aim would be to give as many young people as possible the chance to
benefit from this new initiative to explore Europe. However, the budget of
€12 million does not allow to offer this opportunity to all 18 year olds in
Europe. In the EU around 5.8 million young people turn 18 each year. If we
assume that only 50% of them would be interested in a travel pass, this would
– taking an average price of the travel pass at €255 – cost around €750
million per year.

Will there be a quota per country?

The selection will be carried out in accordance with the number of travel
tickets allocated to each European Union Member State. This allocation is
based on the share of the Member States’ population compared to the overall
population of the European Union.

Selection will be carried out based on the nationality indicated by the
applicant in the registration form. In case there are fewer applicants than
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the fixed quotas for certain countries, the remaining tickets will be
distributed among the countries where there are more applicants than the
fixed quotas. 

Who can participate?

All EU nationals who will be 18 year old on 1 July 2018 can apply. This means
young people born between 2 July 1999 (included) and 1 July 2000 (included)
are eligible to participate. Young people have to submit their application
online through the European Youth Portal during the application period from
12 June 2018 12:00 (midday) CEST until 26 June 2018 12:00 (midday) CEST.

Why is the initiative only accessible to young people aged 18?

The European Parliament Preparatory Action as agreed in the 2018 EU budget
focuses on young people turning 18, as this age marks a major step to
adulthood and to European citizenship.

For how many days are participants allowed to travel?

Young people can travel between a minimum of 1 and up to 30 days inclusive.
They can visit from 1 to 4 foreign country destinations (only EU 28 Member
States) with a travel trip arranged back home. The trip must start between 9
July 2018 and 30 September 2018.

Will young people always travel by rail?

Participants will, as a basic rule, travel by rail. Nevertheless, in order to
ensure the widest possible access, the project can offer alternative
transport modes, such as buses or ferries. Travel will only be in 2nd class.

Only in the special cases referred to here below, the option of travelling by
plane may be allowed. This is the case for those young people:

Residing in any of the nine EU’s outermost regions (i.e. Guadeloupe,
French Guiana, Martinique, la Réunion, Mayotte, Saint-Martin, Madeira,
Azores and Canary Islands);

Residing in EU countries/regions which are not accessible by rail
networks, ferries and buses;

Having to travel more than 18 hours via land or sea transport before
being able to cross the border of the departure country of their trip.

In any of these special cases, only one round trip can be a flight. For the
remainder of their trip, participants are required to travel by rail or other
alternative modes (except private cars and chartered buses), and they fall
under the basic rule.

Can a participant travel alone or in a group of friends?



The project foresees that participants can travel either individually or in a
group of maximum 5 persons. In the case of a group, a group leader must be
appointed on the group’s behalf. The group leader will fill in the
application form and respond to the quiz and subsidiary question. S/he will
receive a code in the confirmation email when submitting the application.
S/he should then communicate this code to the group members in order to allow
their registration. Based on the code provided by the group leader, the
remaining group members will then have to register online and fill in their
personal data.

If a group application is selected will all group members be able to
participate?

Yes, a group application will be assessed as one single application.

How are the young people selected?

The selection of applicants will take place via an online application tool
available on the European Youth Portal. Applicants will first have to pass
the eligibility criteria check. Then, all applicants will need to complete a
quiz. They must answer 5 quiz questions linked to the 2018 European Year of
Cultural Heritage, to European Union initiatives targeting young people and
to the European Parliament elections. Finally, they will need to answer a
subsidiary question on how many young people they think will apply for this
initiative. The correct replies to the quiz and the subsidiary question will
allow the European Commission to rank the applicants in case there are more
applications than the budget can cater for.  

What about young people with special needs?

Young people with special needs (e.g. reduced mobility, visually impairments,
etc.) may be entitled to receive appropriate additional support. Those costs
will be assessed on a case by case basis according to their needs. In that
respect, costs of special assistance (accompanying person, dog for visually
impaired participants, etc.) might be covered.

Should the selected participants book the travel tickets themselves?

No. Selected participants shall not book their travel tickets themselves, as
tickets purchased separately shall not be reimbursed. Travel tickets for the
selected participants will exclusively be booked, purchased and delivered by
the external contractor designated by the European Commission.

What is the value of the travel tickets?

The basic rule is that each participant will be entitled to a travel ticket
worth (on average) €255. However, this amount can be higher in the following
exceptional cases:

For participants travelling from the EU’s outermost regions (i.e.
Guadeloupe, French Guiana, Martinique, la Réunion, Mayotte, Saint-
Martin, Madeira, Azores and Canary Islands) to mainland Europe. Once the
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participants land on the mainland, the basic rule applies.

For participants outside the above-mentioned outermost regions who are
entitled to travel by plane to mainland Europe. Once on the mainland,
the basicl rule applies.

For participants with reduced mobility and/or special needs. Those costs
to be assessed on a case by case basis according to their needs. In that
respect, costs of special assistance (accompanying person, dog for
visually impaired participants, etc.) might be covered.

Can a relative or friend older than 18 travel with the participant?

Yes, as long as they book and pay for the travel costs.

Is the travel ticket transferable to another person?

No. Each travel ticket will be nominative and cannot be transferred to
another person under any circumstance. The name on the travel ticket cannot
be changed.

What if the participants have to cancel their trip or need to modify it?

Any potential cancellation or modification fees will need to be covered by
the participants. There is no extra budget foreseen to cover expenditures of
this kind, whatever the reason.

Are any of the following expenses included: travel insurance, accommodation,
subsistence or any other expenses related to the trip?

No. The initiative does not include any travel insurance. Insurance coverage
is the sole responsibility of the participant. Moreover, accommodation,
subsistence, travel supplements to be paid during the trip or any other
expenses related to the trip shall be covered by the participants.

The participants should acquire appropriate health and travel insurance for
the whole duration of the trip. Basic health insurance coverage is usually
provided by the participant’s national health insurance during his/her stay
in another European Union country through the European Insurance Card.
However, the coverage of the European Health Insurance Card or private health
insurance may not include all possible cases, especially if repatriation or
specific medical intervention is needed. In that case, a complimentary
private insurance is advisable.

Will the European Commission help participants with booking accommodation?

No. Booking accommodation is the sole responsibility of the participant.

Will the European Commission give preference to specific transport operators?

No. The contractor who will book the trips can select any public transport



mode and any operators or lines (private cars and chartered buses are
excluded).

How can participants prepare their travel?

The European Commission will provide an online information package to the
selected participants with useful tips for travelling. Participants must
possess their valid travel document/ticket during their journey. Anything
related to such a document (e.g. validity) is the participant’s
responsibility.

Young people should also have a valid passport or ID card when travelling in
the European Union. Anything related to such a document (validity, etc.) is
the participant’s responsibility.

What is expected from the selected participants?

The European Commission would like to hear back from the young travellers and
will encourage them to share their experiences and adventures. That is why,
once selected, the participants will become Ambassadors of the initiative.
They will be encouraged to report back on their travel experiences, for
example through social media tools like Instagram, Facebook and Twitter, or
by providing a presentation at their school or their local community.
Participants will also be welcome to join a Facebook Group set up for this
initiative.

Given Brexit, are young people with UK nationality able to participate?

UK nationals aged 18 are indeed able to participate in this initiative as
long as the UK remains a Member State of the European Union with all its
rights and obligations. Selected participants can also choose the UK as one
of their travel destination.

Where can people find more information on the rules of the contest?

The rules of the contest are published on the European Youth Portal. 

For more information

Press release

European Youth Portal: Apply here

The Charlevoix G7 Summit Communique

Your request will be handled by the Press Office of the General Secretariat
of the Council in accordance with the provisions of Regulation (EC) No
45/2001 on the protection of individuals with regard to the processing of
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personal data by the Community institutions and bodies and on the free
movement of such data.

Your data will be stored in the database until you unsubscribe from the
service.

Certain data (name, e-mail address, preferred language, media name, media
type) may be disclosed to the press offices of the European institutions, the
Permanent Representations of the Member States and to European Union
agencies, under the conditions laid down in Articles 7 and 8 of Regulation
45/2001.

If there is data which you would not like to be stored, please let us know
at: press.office@consilium.europa.eu
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